

Faculty Senate Meeting 

Minutes 

November 8, 2010

Please email corrections to Faculty.Senate@nau.edu  

I. Call to order/ Acceptance of Agenda: 


       


       Larry Mohrweis
Faculty Senate President Larry Mohrweis called the meeting of the NAU Faculty Senate (FS) to order in the Havasupai A&B Rooms of the Student Union at 3:03 pm.

Members Present:  Shadow Armfield, Jonathan Bergeron, Laura Blank (Ro Haddon standing in), Natalie Cawood, Rom Coles, Michael Costelloe, Bill Culbertson, Rebecca Dames, Joyce DeVoss (appeared telephonically), Kate Ellis, Jay Farness, Jean Ann Foley, Kathleen Ganley, Liz Grobsmith*, Ro Haddon, Natalie Hess (appeared telephonically), Lenka Hospodka, Karen Jarratt-Snider, Gae Johnson, Astrid Klocke, Ellen Larson, Rich Lei, Michelle Miller, Phillip Mlsna, Larry Mohrweis, Ishmael Munene, Greta Murphy, Ricardo Pereira, Pat Peterson, Allen Reich, Jon Reyhner, Erik Schiefer, George Speer, Laura Sujo-Montes, Walter Vannette, David Vining, Kristen Waring, Ric Wiggall (appeared telephonically), David Williams, and Marsha Yowell. 
Members Absent: Tom Alcoze, Sara Aleman, TS Amer, Allen Atkins, Nancy Barron, Wendy Campione, Chris Downum, Alex Finkral, Heidi Fogelberg, Bruce Fox, Bill Grabe, John Haeger*, Josh Hewes, Richard Hofstetter, Chase Hunt*, Chunhye Lee (excused), Emily McKay, Rich McNeill, Wilbert Odem, Roderic Parnell (on sabbatical), Guy Senese, Edward Smaglik, Andi Thode, and Monica Torres.  (*indicates ex officio members) 
Others present: David Camacho, Daniel Kain, Jan Kerata, Deb Larson, Karen Pugliesi and Diane Verkest. 
Faculty Senate President, Larry Mohrweis, presented the agenda for approval.  The agenda was accepted by consent. 
II. Approval of Minutes   


        


          Larry Mohrweis/Action Item  
Larry presented the minutes of the October 4th FS meeting for approval.  A motion was made and seconded to approve the minutes as corrected.  The motion passed. 

III. Faculty Senate President’s Report      


         


       Larry Mohrweis
Larry announced that President Haeger is in Phoenix and unable to attend today’s meeting.  
Larry offered the following updates on topics discussed last month:
· The Arizona Enterprise Report under consideration by ABOR will be reviewed by four committees in December for feedback at the next ABOR meeting.  Larry, Bill Culbertson, and Allen Reich as part of the Arizona Faculties Council (AFC) will also meet to prepare a response for ABOR’s consideration.  

· Changes to the Liberal Studies program review process are currently being discussed in committee.  Ro Haddon discussed this briefly and stated that more information would be provided as it is made available.

· Bill Culbertson has volunteered to serve on the Herbicide Committee in response to a request made by the committee.  
· In response to questions raised regarding changes to the university’s health benefits plan, Larry has asked Diane Verkest to address the Senate today.
IV. Healthcare - Blue Cross - Chiropractic Services 



          Diane Verkest

Associate Vice President Human Resources, Diane Verkest began by covering the open enrollment process for healthcare benefits currently underway until midnight November 19th.  She explained those programs which must be addressed during this enrollment period and the few changes to the basic healthcare coverage.  All changes can be made on-line using your Louie account.  
She recognized that there have been many questions raised concerning the changes to Blue Cross Blue Shields of Arizona’s (BC/BS) decision to use a third party vendor, American Specialty Health (ASH), to manage chiropractic care for their members.  This decision was made by BC/BS in order to better manage the services provided and to ensure that those services fall within the stated coverage of the BC/BS plan.  To clarify she stated: 

· There will not be a limit on the number of visits per year.

· After aprox. 5 visits for injury, illness or disease a treatment plan will be determined by your chiropractor and it will be evaluated by ASH.
· ASH is currently inviting chiropractors to join the network. 

· If your chiropractor chooses not to join, you can see them as an out of network provider

Diane then entertained questions.    
V. Keep It Clean – Recycling 








 Jan Kerata
Jan Kerata of the Merriam Powell Center for Environmental Research of NAU addressed the Senate regarding recycling on campus.  She explained that the university began its recycling efforts by participating in the City of Flagstaff’s recycling program.  In 1991 NAU began its own recycling averaging 1100 tons of recycled material a year.  In 1994 NAU received a reward for its program.  In 2005 the program changed to the collection system we have in place currently.  She described the basic program and explained that in 2008 NAU joined with the City and County in writing a grant to help to explain the program and encourage participation.  This grant included work to develop a website, labeling, stickers and posters.  NAU has hired five students that are known as the green team charged with the on-going work in the dissemination of information on campus.  She stated that if anyone has any questions or wishes to discuss what they can do within their area on campus, they can call her.  She then entertained questions. 
VI. Enhancing Curriculum Governance & Work Flow 




 Deb Larson
Associate Vice Provost Deb Larson addressed her November 2nd memo regarding Enhancing Curriculum Work Flow Processes.  The memo is a summary of the earlier proposal and changes to date.  The process is a two year plan of improvement that incorporates immediate and incremental changes.  To that end, she has hired Curriculum Process Associates to begin working on the curriculum processes at both the graduate and undergraduate levels.  The University Curriculum Committee (UCC) and the University Graduate Committee (UGC) have also approved separate versions of fast-track processes for those curricula items that do not require full faculty peer review. 
Deb next addressed the plans currently underway to accommodate the May 2011 Commencement due to planned renovations of the Sky Dome.  She explained the reasoning behind the changes and asked for the faculty’s help in handling concerns.  She then entertained questions.    

VII. How Faculty Can Contribute to Increasing Retention



       Karen Pugliesi
Vice Provost Karen Pugliesi addressed the Senate by discussing how the faculty can make a difference in promoting student success and retention.  There are many factors which have proven helpful in a student’s success that include making connections with the faculty and peers; adjusting to college living; and making a commitment to an educational goal.  She stated that each student enters the university with a different set of abilities and strengths and experiences.  She went on to explain that many studies find that a student’s performance in their first year plays a strong role in their subsequent success.  Karen stressed the importance of faculty involvement at this time.  Karen distributed materials which included material addressing the analysis of factors related to retention; and a handout entitled Course Design/Pedagogy: Good Practices to Support Learning and Success.  Karen also reported that the Grade Performance Status (GPS) program is expanding to include all undergraduate students.  This program is an academic early alert tool for instructors providing real-time, immediate feedback to students regarding their performance.  She then entertained questions.          

VIII. Report from the Provost






      
          Liz Grobsmith
Provost Grobsmith stated that President Haeger asked her to compile a list of classrooms that need “refreshment”.  These projects can not include the removal of asbestos.  He has set aside ten million dollars for this work.  Subsequently, she asked the Deans to create their lists of classrooms for consideration.  The Deans have submitted their lists which are now being refined and will be submitted to the President.  
She next reported that Deb Larson has been working on a new document which is a guideline for submitting a request for course fees.  This document will be going out to the leadership team for input.

Liz stated that she has created a hiring criteria to determine when it is appropriate to hire tenure track faculty and when it is not.  She expects that the budget in the next two years will provide challenges to the hiring process.  She has incorporated the suggestions of the leadership team into her draft and her staff is now reviewing it. 

Liz reported on the status of the recommendations of the policy audit review committee.  The committee has brought forward their recommendations.  Some of the recommendations have been implemented but others need to go before the Academic Standards Committee (ASC) prior to moving forward.  She asked Deb Larson to summarize those recommendations and send them to the ASC for their review which she has done.  Those recommendations under review are: limiting the number of withdrawals a student can take in their academic career; adding the notation on transcripts of WT to indicate a withdrawal from a term as opposed to a class; changing the term prior to application for an academic renewal from 60 months to 36 months; and changing the number of pass fail units a student can take from 12 to 24.  She will report back once the ASC has reviewed the recommendations.  She entertained questions at this point.

Liz announced that the macro budget process is underway and will move forward with a great deal of caution in anticipation of a reduction in state funding.  She will be hosting a retreat January 3rd that will include the Deans Leadership Group and the Executive Committees of the Faculty Senate and the Academic Chairs Council.  They will be asked to help make budgetary decisions and set priorities.     
Provost Grobsmith then asked Assistant Provost Dan Kain to give an update regarding the post-tenure review task force.  Dan explained the makeup of the task force and its goals in helping to streamline the process by incorporating the use of comprehensive reviews every 5 years, a less extensive yearly review, and an expedited review.  He then entertained questions.  Upon questioning he stated that the task force has given Provost Grobsmith their report which she will now be taken out for further discussion and comment.  The report will be distributed to the full senate via e-mail.  It is the Provost’s hope that the recommendations once finalized will be ready for implementation to be used in the next academic year.  A motion was made that the FS Chair establish a committee of Senators to review this report and make recommendations to the Provost.  There was no second to the motion.  Dan pointed out that there are two FS Senators on the task force.  Larry stated that the process the FS will follow is that the draft will be sent to all Senators; the FSEC will have this on its November 15th agenda; and the topic will be brought forward at the December 6th meeting of the FS.  Provost Grobsmith added that the idea to change the post-tenure review process was brought to the attention of the Provost by the SBS faculty.    
IX. Old Business/New Business Items/Announcements                


     Larry Mohrweis
No old or new business or announcements were brought forward.
X. Adjourn 






     


      Larry Mohrweis

There being no further business, a Motion was made and seconded to adjourn.  The motion passed unanimously.  The meeting adjourned at 4:55.  
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